Chattisham & Hintlesham Parish Council

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF CHATTISHAM AND HINTLESHAM PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT THE COMMUNITY HALL MEETING ROOM ON THURSDAY 11th JUNE 2015
----------------------------------------------------

PRESENT:  Stephanie Coupland (chair), John Whyman,Peter Eaton, Margaret Taylor, Robert Taylor, Ben Cox
Parish Clerk: Samantha Barber.
County Councillor: David Busby
District Councillor:   Barry Gasper
Members of the Public:  There was 1 member of the public present
1. Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence had been received from Diane Chase, Jamie Bostock,Ian Bryce ,Chris Leney,Frances Self and District Councillor Nick Ridley
2. To approve the minutes of the meeting dated 14th May 2015
The minutes had been circulated to all councillors and were approved by Margaret Taylor, seconded by Robert Taylor and signed by John Whyman.
3. Declaration of Interest of any item on the Agenda
No declarations were made 
4. Matters arising from the Minutes dated 14th May 2015
S106 Funds – An e-mail had been received from Nick Elliot stating that the letters of interest from groups using the Community Hall sent to Babergh were not considered to be appropriate evidence of an increase in use of the hall and a full consultation of the village needs to take place. A small piece of equipment will need to be purchased for the play areas to obtain the bark chippings and Margaret Taylor had obtained some quotes. It was discussed that the Community Council would need to initiate the village survey for the car park shingle and the clerk will send all of the information obtained from Nick Elliot which had included some example questionaires to Eileen Damant.  The clerk will also clarify with Babergh that if a piece of equipment is indeed purchased for the play areas then the bark would be funded It was also mentioned that the Chattisham play area grass is too long and needs to be cut shorter for ball games etc There was also a conversation about alternative safety surfaces and fitness equipment to cover a wider age range. It was discussed that it may be a good idea to send out a questionnaire to residents asking which particular piece of play equipment they may prefer. 
VAS Signs – An e-mail had been received from Steve Merry (see below) in reply to enquiries initiated by residents about a permanent VAS sign on George Street. 

We would only consider installing a permanent VAS where there is a safety issue demonstrated by a significant number of recorded collisions. Examples would be those on the A140 at Coddenham and the A12 at Farnham. While permanent VAS may deliver short term benefits this decreases with time as drivers become overfamiliar with the signs. I have checked our data and George Street and there have been no recorded crashes between Glenhaven and the entrance to Hintlesham Hall that have resulted in injury.  With permanent VAS signs there is also the cost of long term maintenance and eventual replacement in addition to the installation costs. It is preferred that a permanent VAS are mains powered and this can significantly add to the installation costs. It also makes it a little difficult to provide an estimate as the distance from a mains power supply to the sign has a large influence on costs. 

The last speed data we have for George Street, Hintlesham was undertaken in Jan 2014. The recorded speeds were 

·         East (Ipswich) bound: Mean 29mph, 85%ile 34mph.

·         West (Hadleigh) bound: Mean 27mph, 85%ile 32mph.

When compared to the ACPO guidelines for enforcement or other similar sites these speeds do not appear to be excessive for such a location. 

In summary we would not support a permanent VAS on George Street. There may be suitable locations for a temporary sign and we would be happy 

He also gave the following update regarding the yellow lines to be placed outside the school.

Regarding the proposed Traffic Regulation Order for restricting parking on George Street our contractor Kiers is in the process of doing the detailed design and the consultation necessary as part of the legal process.
Parish Council Vacancy – there has been some interest and it was hoped that the potential councillor will attend a parish council meeting soon. The clerk will contact 
Neighbourhood Planning Policy – After the meeting with Nick Freer and Nick Ward there was a realisation  that there is an awful lot of work to be done prior to an application being made and support of the village needs to be gained. It is important that as much information is cascaded to the residents and as many people as possible are on board and willing to help before any initial application is made It was also recommended that a conversation be had with Burstall regarding the landscape protection of pylons and Bramford Sub- Station. Burstall have made the decision not to pursue a Neighbourhood Plan but Barry Gasper did pledge support to the Parish Council. The clerk had obtained information in respect of the Parish Council registering with the Information Commissioners Office as a data handler and it was agreed to take the necessary steps for registration which will then mean that e-mail addresses for residents who wish to be contacted by those means both for Parish Council matters and potentially as part of the Neighbourhood Plan project can be held by the Council. 
John Whyman attended the SALC meeting on Monday 8th June where Neighbourhood Plans were discussed by Bill Newman (senior policy officer) who spoke about the importance of preparing a plan.
5. Adjournment for Reports from County and District Councillors, Police and Comments from Residents

County Council – Dave Busby asked about the location for the Children Playing sign and John Whyman will liaise with Dave to decide the appropriate location along George Street. Hintlesham School may have their playground resurfaced via funding from Celotex. There is a new leader of the County Council and a new Cabinet. Broadband was discussed in relation to the coverage of the County and Dave Busby was asked what can be done. Apparently the more people that sign up the more money that gets ploughed back into further coverage. It was asked why it is confined to BT and not go out to different companies who have the technology. It was also mentioned that when BT first started installing fibre optics it was not made clear that it would cost a lot more money to connect to BT infinity. Pressure needs to be put on the local MP’s via SALC to increase Broadband speeds. Another question for a potential questionnaire to the village could be in relation to Broadband speeds.
District Council – Barry Gasper reported that there had been issues with travellers staying at Copdock on the highway. An eviction notice was given and they have moved on. It was noted that sites need to be secured whilst they are in the vicinity. At the recent Wolsey Grange development consultation events it was announced that the number of houses had been increased significantly but the commercial development would be decreased, extra traffic lights are planned for the A1071, three storey accomadation is proposed both sides of the A1071 and there are massive concerns which will need to be addressed by Babergh planning department. 
East Anglia 3 – There is to be public consultation events (the clerk will cascade the e-mail) and the consultation period begins on the 19th of June. It was noted that it would be worthwhile for Hintlesham to be represented at any public enquiry regarding the sub- station development as at the previous enquiry Burstall were the only local parish council represented. Barry Gasper had spoken to EA1 and EA3 about the size of building required now that the cables will be coming in at AC and not DC and will be converted at the coast but unfortunately has not received any useful information 
Barry will ask the question at Babergh as to how much consultants 4Global are being paid by Babergh to find out how many playing fields etc there are in Babergh and, how much are Babergh spending on consultants in general 
6. Reports from Parish Councillors.
SALC – John as previously reported had attended the recent area meeting where there was a presentation by Bill Newman of Babergh who talked about Neighbourhood Planning. SALC are lobbying for the 2% cap on precepts without a referendum to be removed.
Footpath cutting – Footpaths are overgrown, however it was discussed that with limited funds it is no doubt difficult for the Rights of Way team to keep up with all of the cutting.

Parish Liasion Meeting – Stephanie Coupland, Peter Eaton and the Clerk had attended that mornings meeting  Feedback regarding the effectiveness of the meetings was mixed in particular it was questioned how much the consultants 4Global are costing to do a consultation about play provision in the County The meaning of functional clusters was discussed although it seems to be vague as to how the villages are clustered together. It is difficult to ascertain how this impacts on the villages. A representative from SALC gave a presentation about their services and was asked about why SALC with the backing of NALC are not lobbying for faster Broadband speeds.
7. Planning.
The following planning decisions were noted
Mill House , Mill Lane,Chattisham  - B/15/00107/FHA– refused
East Suffolk MIND, Hyntle Barn,Hill Farm,Silver Hill, Hintlesham – B/15/00350/FUL – granted

The Gables, Wilderness Hill, Hintlesham – B/15/00106/FHA  - granted

Barn House, Duke Street,Hintlesham – B/15/00321/FUL/AS - refused
8. Finance
The following cheque was approved by the Council and signed
100877 - Clerk Salary and Stationary - £106.05
9. Dog Fouling Signs
There had been some issues with fouling on the allotment. There are also big issues with fouling on the playing field. It was discussed however that apart from items being placed in the ‘Link’ and signs it is difficult to know what else to do.
10. Play Area – S106 Money 

There was a discussion surrounding having gym equipment. It was also discussed about having a grass matting safety surface or a cushioned rubber surface.  Outdoor table tennis was also talked about. As previously mentioned the clerk will confirm with Nick Elliot at Babergh that spending money on a small piece of equipment will release the wood chipping for the play area in writing. Chattisham need a piece of equipment as well. John Whyman proposed that two pieces of equipment and two lots of bark be sought with all in favour.
11. Correspondence

There had been no paper correspondence
12. Any Other Business/Items for Next Agenda

Internet banking

There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.15pm
